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Thank you all, for coming to this virtual launch of my annual report. As you
are having to watch on a screen, I’m going to be briefer than usual.

Many of you will be listening out for your area of interest, but today I’m
going to talk more generally, but with a particular slant towards schools.
There is of course a great deal to read in the report about all of the areas
in which we work. And I’ve also asked colleagues to record short videos with
their reflections on the year. So after this launch, you can follow up on
early years, social care, independent schools, unregulated schools, further
education and skills, and on special educational needs, all on the Ofsted
YouTube channel.

Every year, this speech is a bit of a balancing act, between what is covered
in the report, which is of course about the previous academic year, and more
recent developments.

And, of course, this year the contrast between the first 6 months of that
year, and the period since, could hardly be starker. Talking about 2019?
Right now, that feels like reminiscing about halcyon days.

The pandemic isn’t just a colossal disruption. It’s also bringing out truths
about our society. It has been so hard for so many people in so many ways:
losing people we love, losing livelihoods, losing freedoms, losing the things
that motivate us, losing everyday pleasures and joy.

But it’s also given us new insights into how we work together – and into how
our institutions interact with us, and with each other. Truths that we might
previously have suspected, and are now confirmed and laid bare.

As I’ve reflected on 2020, it’s the breadth of the role of schools that
stands out. Closing schools to most pupils had an enormous impact. The
decision caused a great splash, the boat is still rocking, and we don’t yet
know quite how far the ripples will go.

The crisis has really shown us how important schools are to the fabric of
society, given how much they now do beyond their core educational purpose.

Education has been compulsory for less than 150 years. For most of its
history, it’s been a relatively simple business for most children: reading,
writing, arithmetic and religious instruction. Until relatively recently,
most schools had no conception of any wider role. Historically speaking, it’s
quite a new thing for schools to be more than places of education.

But the COVID crisis really has shown how much is now expected of schools.

I was reminded of this a few weeks ago when I was being interviewed about our
autumn visits. We’ve been visiting nurseries, schools, colleges, children’s
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homes and local authorities, and this has informed a series of reports, with
more to come. The most recent set attracted a lot of attention, and for good
reason.

Because school and nursery leaders had reported that some children had
actually regressed through lockdown. Time didn’t just stand still for them;
it went backwards. I can give some examples from our reports. Potty-trained
children returning in the autumn back in nappies; and children who had
learned to hold and use a pencil properly having lost that skill.

Education standards for older children had also suffered – for example, a
loss of stamina when it came to reading and writing.

Some commentators were outraged, and fumed about schools and nurseries having
to make up for gaps in parenting. And I have in the past pointed out that too
many children reach primary school age without being potty-trained – but that
wasn’t the issue here. And blame is not the point either. It’s about the
impact of an event that has disrupted families, nurseries and schools.

What closures have reminded us about here is the importance of consolidation
in learning. The knowledge and skills that matter aren’t learned instantly.
They have to be practiced and reinforced – ideally both at home and in
school.

Some children have thrived in lockdown – the ones whose parents could be at
home, work flexibly, weren’t too distracted by younger siblings, and could
help with remote learning. But many households just don’t have that kind of
capacity and flexibility. These children also missed out on the time they’d
usually have with teachers and staff at school or nursery. They haven’t had
the chance to consolidate recent learning.

And by the way, this picture is not unique to England: we’ve been hearing
from our counterparts across Europe that it’s looking similar elsewhere.

I do want to say, however, that while it is very clear that there is
‘learning loss’ in the short term, it is simply too early to say what the
long-term impact will be. There have been some alarming extrapolations. But
the most important thing is to get on with the job of teaching children,
whether it’s the things they learn at home or at school. Good parenting and
good teaching will fill most of the gaps for most children.

But we also saw the dramatic impact of school closures in falling referrals
to children’s social care. Teachers are often the eyes that spot signs of
abuse and the ears that hear stories of neglect. Closing schools didn’t just
leave the children who – unbeknown to others – suffer at home without
respite: it also took them out of sight of those who could help.

I want to talk about these ‘out of sight’ children a bit more, as they
concern us all.

When nurseries and schools closed in March, they were told to remain open to
the most vulnerable – which of course meant those whose need was already
identified. And even of these, we know that relatively few actually attended.
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The rest stayed at home – some, inevitably, in harm’s way.

There was a concerted effort to reach these children, with partnership
working across England. Many of our staff moved temporarily into local
authorities to help. It’s worth noting that the COVID challenge has given new
impetus to partnership working across education and social care.

But even with the best efforts of so many, attendance remained stubbornly
low.

And even now, while referrals have been rising, they are still below previous
levels. We don’t know why – perhaps in part because of the current
constraints on how schools operate.

Our autumn briefings have also covered headteachers’ reports of children who
haven’t returned at all. Some parents have removed children, to educate them
at home. And it appears they have done this mostly because of concerns around
COVID, rather than a new-found enthusiasm for home schooling. A recent survey
by the Association of Directors of Children’s Services shows an increase of
nearly 40% since this time last year, taking the number of children believed
to be home schooled above 75,000.

And a significant proportion of the children who have come off school rolls
are already known to one or more external children’s services – because they
have special needs, previous attendance issues or other interventions in
their lives. And almost all children, vulnerable or otherwise, are missing
out on a lot when they aren’t at school. (And yes, I do know there are
exceptions here – but they are exceptions.) Some will have a great
experience, but other families will find it harder than they thought, and
their children could lose out as a result.

We must be alive to these risks, and we must also watch out for bad practices
creeping back in that could compound risk. We don’t want to see any schools
off-rolling children; and we need all schools to make the effort to help
children with SEND to attend.

We know that many SEND children and their parents particularly struggled
during lockdown, as many services were withdrawn.

Of course, safeguarding has been a core responsibility of schools for many
years. That’s not getting any easier. And schools are now expected to address
wider health concerns. Our reports show that children’s physical fitness has
suffered from lockdown. School leaders told us that children came back less
active and less fit. This highlights the importance of physical education and
school sport.

If we look back, school sport was once about finding a new talent, developing
teamwork and even building moral fibre, as much as about physical fitness.
Now it’s also one of the ways schools contribute to countering childhood
obesity – alongside the school canteen, which we expect to serve up healthy,
nutritious and affordable meals.

And there are social concerns besides obesity that have become interwoven



with schooling. Understandable concerns about youth crime and violence, for
example, have driven some to decry the use of exclusion as part of a school’s
approach to maintaining behaviour, and expect mainstream schools to find all
the answers.

We all expect teachers to maintain a calm and orderly learning environment.
It’s critical for children, it’s valued by parents and, yes, it’s scrutinised
by Ofsted. So schools devise strategies to teach and manage behaviour.
Exclusion is the ultimate sanction, to be used only in extremis.

But calls to ban it entirely, on the argument that excluded children can be
drawn into crime, presents challenges. Trying to address such a complex
social issue, by constraining schools to this extent, risks losing sight of
the needs of classmates, teachers and even of excluded children themselves,
at a point that no-one has yet worked out what will meet their needs.

Education, of course, has intrinsic value – and now we expect it to keep
accelerating social mobility.

And increasingly we see efforts to commandeer schools and the curriculum in
support of worthy social issues and campaigns. In the last year, many of
these calls have been about environmental causes and against racism.

Climate change activists have called for new qualifications or more explicit
alterations to the curriculum. They sometimes forget the importance of
grounding climate change within the wider body of learning about science and
about geography. And they don’t always notice how much schools already do in
this space.

And last month, The Times published research findings that black and minority
ethnic Britons see changes in education as the most effective way to address
their concerns. When asked what policy changes would make the most difference
to ethnic minority lives in Britain, the top answer was ‘a more diverse
school curriculum’.

Why is that? Is it because there is a fundamental issue with the national
curriculum that limits exposure to diversity in literature, history, or
geography? Or is it because there’s a widely held and justifiable assumption
that changing things in school is the key to changing wider social attitudes?

And of course social change is difficult. We have seen friction in some
schools, where, for example, lessons making children aware that loving
relationships exist between same-sex couples conflict with some parents’
religious beliefs. They argue that the curriculum has moved too far in the
name of equality, and that it now infringes on their religious freedoms.

I’m not making a moral point here, but rather a practical one. Schools are
the go-to solution, perhaps more than any other institution in society. The
arguments are often impassioned and well-constructed. Most significantly,
perhaps, they are often amplified by thousands of voices, using social media,
online petitions and by well-meaning commentators.

Treating schools as the great panacea of our time underlines the importance



of education, but it doesn’t make it any easier to run a school. The pressure
on schools to do more than teach their current curriculum continues to grow.

And, of course, COVID has added another layer of complexity. Schools must now
be experts in limiting the spread of an invisible infection, organising
themselves around complicated and shifting sets of health rules.

And when it’s impossible to have children at school, they are also expected
to switch seamlessly to remote education, and to maintain the pace and
precision of their curriculum delivery, to pupils who are away from the
teachers’ gaze and susceptible to all the temptations of home. This is a very
big ask. And by the way, none of us should be seduced by the idea that remote
education can match the classroom for most children; it’s a lot better than
nothing, but for most, it can’t match it.

And this isn’t just about social or technological inequalities. In many
instances, it’s about motivation – the same issue that dogs so many adults
adjusting to working from home. Nevertheless, just as schools have adapted to
so much else, now they must adapt to this new reality too.

In many ways, schools are the victim of their own success. They’re far
removed from Victorian incarnations. They play critical roles in children’s
educational, physical and social development. They’re a crucial part of the
care system that protects the vulnerable, and they support children with a
whole range of needs. They do far more than they are often given credit for.

It’s a good moment to thank all of you who work in education and in social
care, as you continue to do your level best at a time of great pressure and
uncertainty.

I’ve outlined where I think schools are. And I return to the question I asked
at the start: are we getting the balance right? Do we want schools to have
such extensive roles beyond education: as the community hub; as the triage
point for support services and intervention; as the go-to solution for social
problems; as the guardian of children’s waistlines?

And if we do, are we giving schools the tools and capacity to do those jobs
well, and leaving them enough time and headspace for the core job of
education?

The COVID crisis has stress-tested so many parts of our society, and
education and social care are feeling that stress. As we look forward in hope
of a better year ahead, I hope there will be time to consider these
questions.

I know that some of my audience will see the impact of COVID as a reason why
Ofsted shouldn’t return to school inspections for a while yet. And I know
that school leaders have been looking for certainty. I’m expecting the
government to make an announcement about this very soon, as it is ultimately
their decision.

But I’m not expecting us to be doing graded inspections from January. We need
to take account of the national situation, and indeed we’ve always said that



the timing of our return was under review, and also the form of our
inspections. We do understand what teachers are going through. Though with
such positive news about vaccines, we are all hoping for a return to some
sense of normality not too far into 2021.

But I must remind you, we also know what children are going through. We owe
it to them to have good provision for them, wherever they are. And where it
isn’t, this needs to be known about.

The normal scrutiny within the system has been absent for a good while now,
and it does need to be reintroduced next year – and that includes schools
formerly covered by the outstanding exemption, now removed.

And of course, it also includes the other sectors we look at – all of which
play such crucial roles in children’s lives: childminders, nurseries,
colleges, children’s homes, fostering and adoption agencies – the list goes
on. And older learners too, whether post-16 students or apprentices; adults
looking to retrain; or prisoners wanting to transform their future through
education. Our role for all of these is to raise standards and improve lives
– and that’s why it’s important that we are able to return to our work next
year.

But when we do return, we will not be looking at the challenges of the first
lockdown and we will not be expecting people to have performed miracles, but
rather to have done their best in the circumstances. Because we all want to
do what’s in children’s best interests.

Our autumn visits led us to a clear conclusion: keeping schools open is
unbelievably important. I wholeheartedly support the government’s stance on
this, through this second lockdown.

We must not deprive children of all that schools do and all that schools are.
And if we are serious in that aim, we must carry on aiming for the same
standards as before this virus arrived, though in the short term we all know
that trade-offs must inevitably be made.

In this collective endeavour, we will play our part. We always remember that
education should be about broadening minds and enriching communities and
advancing civilisation: in short, about leaving the world a better place than
we found it. We will carry on working to help preserve and promote the
standards of education and care that this generation needs and has every
right to expect.
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